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Andrew Whiting, Clerk
Caddington Parish Council

6 Cheney Close
Toddington
Bedfordshire

LU5 6BE
Tel 01525 887383
Email   Clerk@caddington.com 
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PARISH COUNCIL




Present:  Chairman Cllr. A Palmer, Cllrs. H Palmer, B Fitzsimmons,  M Tomlin, 
L Skelton, Clerk – A Whiting, 9 members of public

AGENDA
1. To approve the minutes of the Planning Committee Meeting held on December 19th 2017
Minutes were signed as a true record.
2. To receive apologies for absence - None
3. To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda – All Councillors and Clerk - tree works in Churchyard for which a notification had been received from CBC Tree Officer after application from parish council. (It was noted that the works had already been approved, therefore no comment or action necessary.)
4. To discuss and make comments on planning applications from Central Beds Council
CB/17/05583/FULL

115 Manor Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EF

Extensions and alterations to dwelling
OBJECTION on grounds that there do not appear to be enough off street parking spaces as per CBC Planning guidelines for a property of 5 bedrooms. 

CB/17/05679/OUT

Land adjoining Dunstable Road and to the Rear of My Folly and the Scout Hut, Dunstable Road Caddington LU1 4AL

Outline Application: Residential development for 47 dwellings and associated infrastructure

Caddington parish council OBJECT to this application.

We have a number of concerns regarding; 

Site entrance,

Scout hut,

Park/Play area,

Flooding,

Traffic calming,

Affordable homes.

See below;

The last application that was granted to develop the site, now known as Caddington Oaks, started in 2009 and in the period before it was granted permission a public meeting was held and the resolutions that came from the meeting are still relevant to the new application of today.

Site entrance
We feel that this is dangerous and could cause severe problems when turning right towards Dunstable, with vehicles speeding around a corner up Dunstable Rd. Turning left towards the village, up over the new proposed zebra crossing, cars would have to slow down to go over the raised table straight after the entrance this would cause severe problems with vehicles coming up Dunstable Rd. We consider the single speed table too long – enabling cars to speed up whilst on it, so may be ineffective.

Scout hut
We would like an assurance that the scouts will be treated in a considerate manner as they are the nearest neighbours to the new proposed development and in the nature of their activities there can be noise from rowdy children and in the future they will not be classed as anti-social neighbours and a noise nuisance. And if the application is granted a section would be written into the documentation protecting them.

We have concerns over child protection and safeguarding children as the scout site will be completely overlooked by neighbouring houses.

Park/Play Area 

Caddington Parish Council, at a full council meeting, decided that they did not want another park. We own three already and are struggling fund equipment for them. 

The site of this new proposed park seems to have an entrance coming straight onto Dunstable Rd carriageway, which would be very dangerous. Also, it is bordered on the other side with open water (swales). Again we consider this to be very dangerous. 

Any new park would probably have a certain amount of funding for a certain number of years for maintenance and running costs but these monies would eventually cease and it would become a burden on tax payers of Caddington. So, if application for housing is granted, the parish would prefer any S106 monies to go to one of Caddington’s other parks to upgrade/put new equipment in?

Flood alleviation scheme

On the last granted application on the site, for 50 some odd dwellings, a flood alleviation scheme was negotiated and suited all stake holders. From Steve Thomas, Chief engineer at the time for Central Beds, Nick Calavello senior engineer for Amey, Thames water engineers, residents of the parish, the parish council and the applicant. 

It consisted of retaining the onsite pond (to the North east side of the site) as a balancing pond with attenuation tanks. Overflow and road runoff went to the edge of the site on the R8 land where a system of ponds and swales dissipated the water before it got to Dunstable Rd.

It was deemed by the engineers mentioned that it would not be a practical solution to have a set of settlement ponds at Dunstable Rd end.

It was also suggested that straight flow through the site was not a good idea. It seems that we have both of these on the new plan. The straight through flow from one corner of the site to the other moves water too fast into the swale system and now the suggested new overflow pond, which will fill up quicker and add storm water faster into the Dunstable Rd system. This is not the way that water management was envisaged for the site. Slow water movement was the preferred option.

The lower end of the site Dunstable Rd and Mancroft Rd area suffers dramatically from flooding at present (and always has done) and we feel this development would make the situation worse. As the previous application felt it necessary to have the pond on the NE side of the site why has it been removed from this updated plan and where are the attenuation tanks to be sited?

There are more questions than answers on this application. We understand that outline planning is to only outline the basics, some form of schematics to outline sizes and dimensions would mean that we would not be asking the following questions.

What size will the underground pipe be, we take it will be 1.5 diameter the same as used in the area.

Where it joins the allotment land and leaves the site to the R8 land will there be brick culverts with metal grids to stop animals or children from getting in the pipes.

What will be the depth of the first ponds and swales.

What is the depth of the overflow pond and its subsequent dry overflow pond.

The latest figures show that last summer was a dry year. All data to support the new flood alleviation scheme was gathered then. If the site was viewed at the end of December/ beginning of January when it was completely flooded and under water, which was clarified by one of Caddington ward officers - maybe a different system would be considered.

There is a major concern as to who will maintain the drainage system after the houses are built and what will be the frequency of maintenance.  Regular maintenance will be absolutely vital.

Will there be a ditch on the farm side of the hedge border of the site to take water away from site (currently it floods from water from farmland)

We cannot support this application because we don’t have enough answers. If we have missed these details please tell us in what books and their page details if not ask the applicant to update the application. We would hope that a more thorough and proper flood analysis and drainage plan will be included in the next stage of the application.

Traffic calming

Central Beds council agreed, on the last application, that off site traffic calming was needed by way of another raised table between Holly Farm Close and Mardle Close Dunstable Rd Caddington. Can we please have this re-incorporated into this application? Without it traffic would not be slow enough.

Affordable homes

The application is for 47 sellable dwellings. There are more sellable dwellings than the previous application because there were 19 affordable homes on the last application. This outline does not show any affordable homes. The planning statement paragraph 4.36/ 4.42 gives the impression that the applicant could be looking for offsite provision or a financial contribution. We do not think that this is acceptable.  We would like to see provision of affordable homes, as per CBC policy. Central Beds need social and affordable housing more than it needs reduced contributions.

In addition we have concerns for a number of other issues, which we know to be relevant;

Newts have been found on site in the last few months. 

There is a public footpath to the North East of the site, which will need securely fencing off from the site.

As the site is so steep will there be a need for pile driving? – concern re. damage to foundations of neighbouring properties if so.

Query who will maintain all the trees and hedges on site after it is adopted?

Notifications of tree works - 

CB/TRE/17/00558,  CB/TRE/17/00561 & CB/TRE/17/00552

Jenna Lodge, Little Green Lane LU1 4EW

It was agreed to refer applications to officer for decision with no further comment from Parish Council.
